“Should a Woman Work or Stay
Home with Children?”
Dear Sue,
I was wondering if you could help me to understand more about
your studies from the Bible on the lies of the church. From my
understanding from Titus women are called to be at home and
bring up the children. Of course some single mothers have to
work. But, when the husband is the bread winner, the women is
called to bring up the children, and maintain the home. Of,
course our society tells us for a women to be productive she
must work to be fullfilled. Can you explain a little bit more
about what the implications are from the Bible. Thank you.
Because I don’t know what to think? My mother has taught me to
work, and the church teaches to stay home.
I’m so glad you wrote me!! I can understand why you might be
confused since there are MAJORLY conflicting views on the role
of women in our society and even in many churches.
You’re right, Titus does instruct women with children to be
industrious and to take care of our children. It’s important
for women to keep our “Focus on the Family,” so to speak,
because God has ordained for the family to be the place where
children are loved and taught and raised to become the people
He intends for them to be. I think that whenever possible, in
whatever way possible, mothers should be the caretakers of
their children because no one can do as good a job as a
parent.
But feminism has changed the view of the wife and mother. That
worldview says that the only work that matters is work for
which you get paid money. It says that the only way to be
fulfilled is to produce something that has economic value,
either products or services. That’s because the feminist

viewpoint values material things above people. And the
feminist viewpoint really disrespects children and the women
who care for their own children. For a philosophy that is
supposed to empower women, it’s actually very disrespectful
toward women unless they agree with feminism’s very narrow
perspective on what is acceptable.
A big reason for that is that feminism is, at its heart,
humanistic. That means that they value mankind as the highest
thing there is. No room for the God of the Bible or for God’s
values and commandments, nor for His heart toward women and
the family. So feminism doesn’t care that God longs for
children to feel safe and loved and cared for, and the best
place for that to happen is with a mom who’s intensely THERE,
with and for her children, instead of a daycare center.
Feminism also doesn’t understand that a Christian woman who
invests her time and energies and gifts into her family will
receive eternal rewards. The only thing that matters to a
feminist mindset is money and the approval of the world.
Should a woman work? I don’t know any who don’t. Some get paid
for their labor in dollars, and others get paid in other ways.
Like the joy of creating a well-run, balanced home for a
family that’s not stressed out all the time because there’s
never enough time to get everything done.
In Proverbs 31, the “excellent wife” has several home-based
businesses. She keeps a well-run home, is a great wife and
mother, and she works at a business. The biblical pattern is
that godly women are industrious workers (as opposed to
busybodies who gossip and chatter all day). There are business
women mentioned in the New Testament whom Paul praises as
godly women. And then, young women are instructed to be
homemakers, taking care of their children and homes. (There
weren’t many choices for employment for women in that
culture.) There is no one-size-fits-all pattern for all women.
God’s plan is that we all work. It’s a sin to be a lazy do-

nothing. The question isn’t about working or not working, it’s
WHERE you work and how you get paid. The other question is,
will your children suffer because you work? Or does the fact
that you work mean your children will have food to eat and
clothes to wear? It’s not a cut-and-dried answer. What you
need to do is what God leads YOU to do after praying and
seeking His face.
I heard a pastor say on the radio recently that a young mother
came to him and said, “I would love to stay home and care for
my toddler, but I have to work. We don’t have enough money for
me to stay home.” He had occasion to visit her and was
stunned; they lived in a large, new home, with two late-model
luxury vehicles in the driveway. Their problem wasn’t that
they didn’t have enough money for her to be her child’s
caretaker; their problem was that they had chosen a standard
of living that put things above people. If they moved to a
smaller house and older, less expensive cars, they could have
done it.
But then, there are people who literally cannot make it on the
husband’s salary because it really isn’t enough. God
understands that, too. And in that case, a wife’s outside job
is His gift and His provision for a family. That’s why it’s
not a cut-and-dried issue.
If you have children, you might ask why working outside the
home is so important. Because you can? Because you’re smart?
Because you’re trained? Because Mom thinks you should? It’s
pretty cool when gifted, smart, capable women pour all those
strengths into their children instead of the workplace. The
whole family benefits. Especially in the long run. Because,
now that my children are young adults, I see the benefits of
pouring myself into them, and I am so very glad I did.
I hope this helps. Feel free to write back if I didn’t really
answer your specific needs or questions.

Sue

